GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
December 19, 2014 – 10:00 AM
Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair; Helen Arthur, Health Care Commission; Tim Brooks, Parent; Elisha Jenkins, DVI (via phone); Susan Campbell, DMS/Birth to Three; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Pat Maichle, DDC; Chris Oakes, DSAAPD; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.   
Guests:  Leah Woodall, DPH

              Linda Tholstrup, DPH

CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:04 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the November 21, 2014 minutes as amended.  
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
BUSINESS
Maternal & Child Health (MCH) Services Title V Block Grant Follow-Up – DPH
Eileen thanked Leah and Linda for the detailed information gathered regarding positions funded by the Title V Block Grant.  Eileen spoke about one of the requirements, that 30% of the funding be dedicated to children with special health care needs.  In addition, there is a 10% cap on administrative costs.  Eileen asked how administrative costs are defined.  Leah explained that it is not defined, but is language contained in the grant to administer the grant and could be administrative support.  Eileen asked about allocation, particularly 4%, and asked how this is evaluated.  Leah explained that there was a refined methodology on how the percentage is determined and position, including what the job duties were.  Job functions and responsibilities of particular positions were reviewed.  Time spent on the population domain was assigned based on that.  Eileen asked if this was an estimate or retrofit and was it done more at a global level than a position level.  Leah commented that it was probably not a true time study.  Leah explained that the next step is to review the positions again and calculations will most likely shift.  
Eileen asked about the intent of the 30% requirement of children with special health care needs.   She added the intent seems to be to have focused effort on the population.  Eileen stated that she was trying to determine whether the allocation seems to dilute this effort or does not seem apparent and should be a goal that we need to move toward.  Leah stated that it is both.  She added that staff are touching families of children with special health care needs, but needs to be revisited.  Eileen spoke about the finalizing of the plan for health equity for persons with disabilities and in thinking about the resources that already exist in the State, that are focused on this population.  Eileen spoke about what programs would look like if there was the same amount of money and the positions were 100% dedicated to children with special health care needs.   Leah explained that children with special health care needs program did not exist four or five years ago, so they have come a long way.  She added that through attrition, 25% of these positions have transitioned off the block grant through a process such as this.  They were then able to fund the Family Shade Network.  Leah commented that the MCH Program is in its infancy stage, and have a long way to go.  She said through both of our commitments, they will continue to get positions transitioned off the block grant so that goals are achieved in the Health Equity Plan.  

Eileen asked about the funding of the position of Director of Services for Children with Special Health Care Needs.  A question was asked about the two vacant positions (Administration Specialist I & Advanced Practice Nurse).  Leah said these positions will be supported.  Eileen asked where the funding comes from for the Director of the Program for Children with Special Health Care Needs.  Leah clarified this position was recently approved and is half-State funded and half-revenue funded under the Child Development Watch Program, which is under DPH.  Comment was made that the State funded position is considered safer than opposed to grant funding, which can be cut.  Leah stated that the block grant is undergoing a huge transformation and the feds are requesting more accountability in the use of the funds.  Linda added that Child Development Watch currently has a lot of vacant positions.  Leah explained that at four or five years ago, there were over 30 positions on the block grant and this has been significantly reduced to 21.  This funding is now available to fund new projects.  

Eileen spoke about impact and focus.  She asked if any of these positions have articulated responsibilities for children with special health care needs.  Leah commented that, as a public health agency, they support all children and mothers; it is part of their mission.  Eileen questioned that if the impact could be greater if there were staff trained and dedicated to children with special health care needs.  She added that she did not understand the work of some of the positions listed on the spreadsheet (handout).  Leah added that special health needs is a very broad term.  Tim commented about the difficulty in figuring out where the time is spent and the coordination in this.   He added that someone needs to be evaluating on a periodic basis.  Helen spoke about the overlap in population health—whatever the topic may be.  She added that other block grants go out to other issues in a broad way, but ultimately have a common thread that they are serving.  Helen gave an example of how this would work.  Eileen questioned if it can be stated this is what we accomplished for children with special health care needs--with the work that is being funded with these positions or would it be we accomplished the goals of the children of the general population and we served some children with special health care needs.  Eileen added that there may be more detailed needs that these children have that could require some specialized focus.  Suggestion was made to review the evaluation matrix rather than the breakdown of percentages of personnel.  Another comment given was that there are many other block grants and positions that are doing this work as well.

Eileen asked if this approach meets the intent of the 30% requirement or does it just meet the letter of the requirement.   Leah responded that they meet the intent of the block grant.  She added that they have been praised by the feds for the work being done, but things can be improved.  She also commented that she valued the input given today.  Comment was made that the new Director of Children with Special Health Care Needs could provide the high level of coordination needed and review the entire program.  The Director is working with them on their Title V Needs Assessment. One of their goals is to develop a strategic plan for children with special health care needs.  
Eileen asked if disability status is captured from a tracking perspective.  Eileen added that this has been one of the fundamental issues in the Health Equity Plan. If we are looking at this population at risk, it requires monitoring and surveillance.  Leah stated that the Birth to Three Child Development Watch has a very rigorous data system that captures a lot of information.  Leah said that they also use the National Survey for Children with Special Health Care Needs to focus on whether they are moving in the right direction to gauge progress.  Also, the EMR (Electronic Medical Records) captures information on children and mothers served, but she does not know if they ask a specific question on disability.  They capture information on established diagnoses.  Pat commented about the three separate reporting mechanisms and asked if there is a way to put that together to say “this many children…..”  She added that some children could be represented in two different programs.   Eileen stated that she would like to see disability status as a demographic variable so that reporting on children with special health care needs at the service level, for example, how many of them received a flu shot.  When the data is captured, it can then be monitored.  They are trying to track those children with special health care needs in the Birth to Three program to ensure they are getting educational services they need and possible tap into these databases.  Pat commented that what is wanted is that Vocational Rehab and the Department of Education’s data reporting systems talk to each other and if we can connect the three so these children can be tracked by ID number from Birth to age 21.  Eileen stated that other groups are working on pulling this information together.  She said, if we can agree on the plan and all of this work happens around data systems and sharing information and electronic health records, that we make sure that disability status is integrated into all of these over time.      
Eileen and Dr. Gallucci thanked Leah for answering questions and helping the Committee understand.  She asked Leah to let her know if they needed assistance as they move forward in their Needs Assessment process.  Leah will share the Patient Centered Medical Home Report when completed.  Dr. Gallucci requested a copy of the Strategic Plan once completed.       

Meeting with Secretary Landgraf About the Draft Plan to Achieve Health Equity for Persons with Disabilities
Dr. Gallucci spoke of a meeting that he and Eileen had with Secretary Landgraf regarding an Office of Disability to be the overseer or coordinator across the different Divisions.  There was much discussion about the feasibility of doing something like this.  He added that with OMB trying to reduce the size of State government, it would present a challenge to create such an Office.  He spoke about one of the key action items in the draft Health Equity Plan was to create a coordinating body.  Eileen added that the work in the Plan showed how this Committee can monitor and contribute to that work.  She added that the work of the CDC grant at CDS supports the work of the Plan.  
SIM Grant Update
Eileen spoke about the recently approved SIM Grant (State Innovation Model) (handout).  Delaware received $35 million over a four year period to test the health care innovation plan.  Eileen noted that Jill Rogers could not attend today’s meeting to discuss this grant, but said that there is a significant amount of work in the Plan that could map SIM work as we move forward.  Eileen said we have to figure out how we make those connections and integrate disability into the work.  She said these connections need to have a place within DHSS.  Karen commented that DHSS needs to have a Department-level Health Equity Office and that it would be a mistake to only focus on disability; the Department needs to focus on health equity in general and when other demographics are collected, the Department places a priority to coordinate all the Divisions working toward the equitable goal.  Persons with disability would be one of the larger elements of that.  Eileen stated that the Secretary recognizes the initiative around health equity.  She added that one of the Secretary’s suggestions that she was going to pursue is that at the Commission level there really is no DPH representation, and thought that Dr. Rattay (or her representative) should be part of the Commission; this would be one way of making the connection and marry these two initiatives.  Eileen noted that it was interesting to see the differences in how health care is looked at and services given across Divisions.  She gave an example of DVI, where the priority focus is on jobs.  She spoke about finding that consistent thread of health status and health outcomes for persons with disabilities across Divisions requires refocussing so that we are addressing a population and disparities.

Helen Arthur stated that the Health Care Commission is getting prepared and deliverables are being set.  She added that they are waiting to hear from CMMI so they are clear on their role so they will be successful.  Conference calls will be scheduled and there is a very specific approach to be taken.  The Center for Health Innovation will be a key factor in the work and it is important to be at the table now.  Eileen mentioned several committees that are important to be involved, for example, Healthy Neighborhoods and Workforce.  Eileen said that once the Plan is finalized, we need to think about how to present it.  Helen noted that January is perfect timing because the project begins February 1st.  Eileen added that Ann Phillips is on the Patient & Consumer Advisory Committee, but has not been able to attend recent Health Care Committee meetings.   Helen stated that there will be an unofficial Technical Advisory Group (TAG) that will be lead the data infrastructure development element of the initiative.  Helen stated that updated information can be found on the Commission’s website:  http://dhss.delaware.gov/dhcc/.   Eileen spoke about a Fact Sheet on the website, which contained an excellent summary that would be helpful to people; Eileen will share this document.  Helen added that a link for this document can be found on the original press release.    
Eileen stated that there is a final meeting regarding the Health Equity Plan on January 23, 2015 (Buena Vista).  She added that the regularly scheduled meeting for this Committee is January 16. 2015.  A decision was made to have both meetings.   Helen suggested that it would be good if Jill could attend the January 16th meeting.  Dr. Gallucci stated that he hoped Secretary Landgraf could attend the January 23rd meeting.                            
Possible Future Topics of Discussion

Eileen stated that Kyle suggested this topic to build the agenda and help us move forward.  Eileen commented that having Leah and Linda attend was incredibly helpful in understanding what they are trying to achieve.  Also, we need to look at how these programs would align and support the Health Equity Plan moving forward.  
Topics for Future Discussion given:

· Telehealth, including a grant from the Special Health Foundation for telehealth start-up funds
· Stockley Initiative
· Medicaid Use (Dr. Gallucci commented that they are waiting for DDDS to start collecting data, but could give background information on the topic of Polypharmacy.  Pat suggested this could be connected to what DSCYF is doing in this area regarding foster care.  Pat explained that there is a national concern that children in foster care receive more psychotropic medications to control their behavioral health issues than should be.  Tim commented that it would be interesting to hear from DDDS on this issue).  This will be revisited later in the year.  Dr. Gallucci noted that a White Paper will be presented in May at the APA.  

· Emergency Preparedness (CDS).  (Eileen commented that this could be a joint presentation with Tim Cooper in DPH.)
· Dr. Mia Papas at the University of Delaware recently received a grant regarding Using Medicaid Data.  Dr. Gallucci commented that they will look at how Medicaid data can be looked at in terms of health, including persons with disabilities, especially around disparities, health outcomes, use of services and types of services.

· Child Development Watch, especially Medicaid data related to this program.     
· Data on children who are experiencing homelessness, especially those with disabilities.  (Pat commented that Diann Jones could speak on this topic, along with someone from the Homeless Planning Council.) 
· CDS has applied for one of five mini-grants (in partnership with AUCD and CDC), specifically looking at Medicaid data related to individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities.   If approved, they will be looking at health status, health outcomes and service utilization.  Eileen noted that this would be a supplement to the large data grant.  Topics of focus include:   oral health in emergency departments (non-traumatic dental issues), hysterectomy.  Pat noted that Autism Delaware is also interested in sterilization. 
· Violence/Sexual Assault

· DHSS Divisions presentations.  

· DPH - Dr. Silverman to speak about the State Health Improvement Plan.  

· DSAAPD – Aging and Disability 
· DDDS - specialized behavioral health services for persons with developmental disabilities 

· DVI

· DSAMH/NAMI or the Mental Health Association (community partner).
· DLTCRP – regarding transitioning people from facilities to community living

· DMMA  (Glyne Williams or Kathleen Mahoney)  

· Obesity concerns (DPH, including healthy lifestyles initiatives).  Helen suggested Richard Killingsworth and Dr. Rattay.  Eileen added that there is also a clinical side, where there are much higher rates for persons with disabilities; Dr. Gallucci suggested Patricia Jefferson (YMCA).

· School program where DSCYF is placing clinical social workers in middle school.  Susan Cycyk will be contacted. 
· Prisons, including recidivism (juvenile and adult) – There is an 80% disability level in the prison population.  Pat spoke about children not getting the services they need before they get to prison; this it is a national issue.  Dr. Gallucci suggested Jay Lynch (IADAPT Program).  Pat suggested Aileen Fink (DSCYF) and Judge Coon (Mental Health Court),              
Karen commented that when making contact with the agencies it would be helpful to be specific on areas we want addressed.  Leah asked if this is driven by the Health Equity Plan.  Eileen gave background information on this Committee.  She added that Secretary Landgraf stated that the work in the Plan could find a home with this Committee and is in a position to provide oversight and guidance in the implementation of the Plan.  She said that now the committee has representation from all DHSS Divisions.  Tim spoke about several Strategic Plans that had been developed.  He noted that there is some overlap, but the refocussing has been great.                 

OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

There were no announcements. 

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:35 am.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, January 16, 2015, 10 am at the Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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